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CALL TO ORDER  
The Tuesday, August 28, 2018 Derry Township Board of Supervisors public hearing was called 
to order at 6:05 p.m. by Chairman Marc Moyer in the meeting room of the Administration 
Building in the Derry Township Municipal Complex, 600 Clearwater Road, Hershey, PA. 
 
ROLL CALL  
Supervisors Present: 

Marc A. Moyer, Chairman 
Matthew A. Weir, Vice Chairman 
Justin C. Engle, Secretary 
Susan M. Cort 
Richard D. Zmuda 

 
Supervisors Absent:  
 None. 
 
Also Present: 

Brandon Williams, Assistant Director of Community Development 
Chuck Emerick, Director of Community Development  
James N. Negley, Township Manager 
Jon A. Yost, Township Solicitor 
Jill Henry, Assistant Township Manager 
Lauren Zumbrun, Economic Development Manager 
Jenelle Stumpf, Community Development Secretary (stenographer) 
 

Public Registering Attendance: Charlene A. Graham, 1249 Peggy Drive, Hummelstown; Jan 
and Marianne Faust, 112 Oak Lane, Hershey; Kyle D’Angelo, 1251 Swatara Road, Hershey; 
Cecil McQuain, 308 Laurel Drive, Hershey; Teresa and Ted Mortensen, 46 East Areba Avenue, 
Hershey; Michelle and Mike Marino, 58 East Areba Avenue, Hershey; Phil Friedrich, 440 West 
Chocolate Avenue; Karen Johnson, 1210 Fishburn Road, Hershey; Kevin and Rachelle O’Brien, 
142 West Caracas Avenue; Lou and Lorrie Bushman, 32 Maple Avenue; Leann Easterwood, 160 
Maple Avenue; Carolyn Stoner, Hershey Medical Center; Jen Buchanan, 220 Cedar Avenue; 
Katie Canavan, 204 Maple Avenue; Heath Donnald, 1147 East Caracas Avenue; Andrea Prats, 
203 Maple Avenue; Jim and Denise Gainer, 107 North Lingle Avenue; Karl and Kelly Karpa, 33 
East Areba Avenue; Steph Shaw, 218 Elm Avenue; Colette Nelson, 306 Bahia Avenue; Rodney 
Sonderman, 356 Red Oak Lane; Gordon R. Skillman; Beth and Mike Correll; Chris Reed; Dean 
and Jan Koppenhaver; Angela Jean Drinkwitz; Lou Paioletti; Ann Graham; Dave Holl; Sandie 
Pharmer; Bruce Wolbrette; Michael and Rachel Mark; Rich Gamble; Evan Diacou; Brenda 
Bermay; Melissa Weigle; Jack Storm 
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NEW BUSINESS 
 
A. Public hearing regarding proposed Ordinance No. 706, which would amend Chapter 

225 (Zoning) of the Code of the Township of Derry to make revisions regarding the 
use of properties within the Township as vacation homes, bed and breakfast homes, 
and boarding homes 

 
Brandon Williams, Assistant Director of Community Development, explained that the Derry 
Township Planning Commission and the Dauphin County Planning Commission have reviewed 
the ordinance and made recommendations to approve as drafted. However, in the days leading up 
to this hearing staff heard numerous comments from the public, with some in favor of and others 
opposed to short-term rental uses.  Rather than recommend action on the amendment as 
presented, staff would prefer to continue with this hearing and then discuss whether changes are 
necessary to Ordinance No. 706 before recommending an action by the Board.  If changes are 
made to the ordinance, staff can present the changes to the Township and County Planning 
Commissions and then schedule another hearing before the Board of Supervisors to review and 
discuss those changes.     
 
Mr. Williams stated that the Township adopted regulations for short-term rentals under the 2017 
Zoning Ordinance, which allowed for two types of short-term rentals: ‘bed and breakfast homes’ 
(owner-occupied) and ‘specialty homes’ (non-owner-occupied). Under current regulations, the 
owner-occupied bed and breakfast homes are permitted by special exception in all areas of the 
Palmdale Mixed Use and Hershey Mixed Use zoning districts. The non-owner-occupied 
specialty homes are only permitted by conditional use in the four overlay districts of the 
Palmdale Mixed Use and Hershey Mixed Use areas.  Ordinance No. 706 proposes changes to 
allow both the non-owner-occupied and owner-occupied short-term rentals by-right and the 
owner-occupied short-term rentals by special exception in certain areas of the Township; 
however, both uses would still be subject to performance standards to address the maximum 
number of occupants permitted in the dwelling, minimum off-street parking requirements, and 
the limiting of outdoor activities after certain hours. Where residential areas are in closer 
proximity to each other, the special exception process would require approval by the Zoning 
Hearing Board who can place conditions on any approval to ensure the use easily blends with the 
character of the existing neighborhood.  The Zoning Hearing Board can also consider conditions 
to specifically address any concerns of the neighboring residents that are expressed during the 
hearing.   
 
Mr. Williams added that other changes proposed include how the non-owner-occupied dwellings 
are referenced in the Zoning Ordinance.  These uses are currently identified as ‘specialty home’, 
which is not a common term used in zoning or building codes.  Therefore, it is proposed to 
change the term to ‘vacation home’ so it is easier to identify in the regulations.  Additionally, the 
definitions for ‘bed and breakfast home’ and ‘vacation home’ will be amended to specifically 
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state that these defined uses are intended to regulate short-term rentals that are listed on websites, 
such Airbnb.    
 
Supervisor Cort commented that this is something communities everywhere are wrestling with 
because the concept of rentals such as Airbnbs was not an option several years ago. She asked 
Mr. Williams to talk about the background of how staff developed the proposed ordinance. Mr. 
Williams responded that staff has done a lot of research regarding the pros and cons of the uses 
and has also reviewed other municipalities’ regulations. It appears as though most municipalities 
are trying to promote the bed and breakfast-style use because it requires owner occupancy, and 
that is what is proposed in Ordinance No. 706. The ordinance also proposes to limit vacation 
homes to the downtown area where commercial uses are more prevalent, since vacation homes 
do not have to be owner occupied. Supervisor Cort asked if there are restrictions on where the 
vacation home owner must reside. Mr. Williams stated there are no restrictions; however, the 
proposed ordinance would require the owner to post contact information in a discreet location on 
the property so that the Township code enforcement officer can contact them regarding 
compliance issues, if needed.  Supervisor Cort noted there are certain areas where this would be 
permitted but it would be problematic because of parking (as an example) and inquired how the 
Township would address that. Mr. Williams answered that part of the performance standards is 
the requirement for off-street parking to make sure on-street parking is not reduced, because 
these uses tend to bring more parking demands. 
 
Chairman Moyer asked what sort of administrative changes would be needed on the part of the 
Township in terms of enforcement and inspections if Ordinance No. 706 were to be adopted. 
Chuck Emerick, Director of Community Development, responded that there was discussion of 
having an annual registration fee for these types of uses to ensure that they are being operated 
properly. That would result in property inspections which would likely cause a need for 
additional staff members. Currently the size of the Community Development department will not 
allow for these specific types of inspections in addition to the established workload. The 
registration fees would generate revenue to offset the costs of inspections and administrative 
support.  
 
Supervisor Zmuda stated that numerous surrounding communities have these registration fees 
but if Derry Township is going to do that and hire a dedicated inspector, the program needs to be 
revenue neutral. Chairman Moyer added that the Board does not want to facilitate this type of 
venture at the expense of existing residents.  
 
Vice Chairman Weir commented that the parking requirements are going to limit these uses on  
smaller lots.  
 
 
 
 



TOWNSHIP OF DERRY 
BOARD OF SUPERVISORS  

PUBLIC HEARING 
Tuesday, August 28, 2018, 6:00 PM 

 
 

4 
 

PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
Kelly Karpa, 33 East Areba Avenue, commented that when she hears the term ‘bed and 
breakfast’, she thinks of something that is very different than what is being considered at this 
hearing. She thinks of an upscale facility with thematic rooms where guests are served breakfast. 
What she is hearing is that basically, any owner-occupied dwelling could be called a bed and 
breakfast and no breakfast has to be served. Ms. Karpa is opposed to the proposed amendments 
because of the two dwellings on East Areba Avenue that are already operating as this type of 
designation and have caused nothing but problems for many of the people in the neighborhood. 
The homes on East Areba Avenue are only 7 feet from the property line. Every day the Karpas 
see different people entering and exiting the short-term rental properties. The idea that these 
dwellings are owner-occupied is a huge misnomer because the owners of the short-term rental at 
41 East Areba Avenue do not live there. Ms. Karpa presented copies of information (included as 
an attachment to the minutes) on the property at 41 East Areba Avenue regarding photographs of 
who resides at the property, texts between the supposed owner and Ms. Karpa’s son in which the 
owner stated that he lives at the Milton Hershey School with his parents, copies of the Airbnb 
advertisement which clearly indicates that the entire second floor of this dwelling is being rented 
out and that the owner is living there (the first floor is rented to a more permanent tenant), and a 
statement from Ms. Karpa’s son about an unfavorable encounter he had last summer with guests 
of the short-term rental on the neighboring property. Ms. Karpa noted that since the August 15, 
2018 Zoning Hearing Board hearing for the short-term rental at 41 East Areba Avenue, the 
owner has parked a large pickup truck with a trailer on the street to indicate that he is in 
residence at the property; however, the truck has not moved so clearly the owner is not living 
there. On-street parking is only permitted on one side of East Areba Avenue and there is not 
enough parking for residents because of the spaces that are being taken up by guests of the short-
term rental properties. Ms. Karpa asked the Board to consider that other communities in the 
country are making it more difficult to operate these transient vacation rentals because the use 
takes properties off the market that people need to rent.  For example, students at the Medical 
Center are having difficulty finding housing. Ms. Karpa also encouraged the Board to look at 
what is going on in State College – the local municipality is purchasing properties through the 
Homestead Investment Program and reselling them with a deed restriction that prevents the 
properties from becoming rentals because of the way in which the rental properties have 
negatively impacted those neighborhoods. Ms. Karpa stated that her property value has declined 
since the short-term rental properties have been operating in her neighborhood. She asked the 
Board to consider how neighborhoods will be affected if short-term rentals are allowed. She also 
suggested strengthening the definition of ‘bed and breakfast home’ so that the use is more of an 
upscale and classy location and not something that anyone can do to earn a quick buck.  
 
In response to an inquiry from Secretary Engle, Mr. Emerick explained that a bed and breakfast 
home is only allowed by special exception in the area that Ms. Karpa is talking about. The two 
short-term rentals on her street are operating illegally if they were not granted relief by the 
Zoning Hearing Board. In Mr. Emerick’s opinion, the biggest test for these uses when seeking 



TOWNSHIP OF DERRY 
BOARD OF SUPERVISORS  

PUBLIC HEARING 
Tuesday, August 28, 2018, 6:00 PM 

 
 

5 
 

approval for a special exception, especially in Ms. Karpa’s neighborhood, is meeting the parking 
requirements. Mr. Emerick added it is worth noting that per an article Ms. Karpa provided from 
Realtor Magazine, it is possible that in the future real estate agents could be required to disclose 
to a seller the existence of a nearby short-term rental property.  
 
Secretary Engle commented his concern is that if the applicant meets all of the special exception 
criteria, the use can be granted even if it is not desired.  
 
Supervisor Zmuda asked if it would be a violation of Ordinance No. 706 when the number of 
occupants in a short-term rental exceeds the maximum. Mr. Emerick answered yes.  
 
Teresa Mortensen, 46 East Areba Avenue, stated that she moved into her house 20 years ago 
and has always known her neighbors. She does not want bed and breakfast homes or vacation 
homes in her neighborhood because she wants to be able to know who her neighbors are and she 
wants there to be enough on-street parking for the residents and their guests. Ms. Mortensen 
asked how it is possible to properly vet the guests who stay at the short-term rentals since 
personal information is needed to perform a thorough background check. She also asked how the 
Township can determine how many short-term rental properties are allowed in one 
neighborhood. There is no way Township staff can check up on the renters on a weekly basis. 
Ms. Mortensen also stated that short-term rentals are considered businesses now so they need to 
be ADA compliant. 
 
Angela Drinkwitz, 1343 Harding Avenue, commented that she would like to be able to use her 
property as a non-owner-occupied short-term rental while she is on assignment for her job; 
however, she will soon be retired and would like to be able to return to her home. Ms. Drinkwitz 
thinks it would be a good idea to have a permitting process for short-term rentals but she is 
concerned about the Township having a dedicated inspector for these properties. She asked what 
the inspections would entail and if they would open the Township to liability if something is not 
noted. Regarding the parking requirements proposed by Ordinance No. 706, Ms. Drinkwitz does 
not think it is fair that she would have to provide off-street parking for her guests when there is 
an abundance of on-street parking where she lives. The parking requirements should be based on 
the area. Regarding Ms. Karpa’s comment that rental housing needs to be available for people 
who need it, such as medical students, Ms. Drinkwitz stated that she has a four-bedroom house, 
and a medical student is not going to want to rent that. She asked the Board to look at the 
differences in the various neighborhoods when considering the proposed amending ordinance. 
 
Jim Gainer stated that he owns a property on North Lingle Avenue and has been considering 
using it as a vacation home. He agrees with Ms. Drinkwitz that the Township needs to look at 
each location separately instead of applying blanket regulations. He noted that in Section 8 of 
Ordinance No. 706, item 10 talks about noise disturbance and outdoor activities not being 
permitted between the hours of 10:00 p.m. and 8:00 a.m. Mr. Gainer inquired why the Township 
is restricting outdoor activities for vacation homes if they are trying to blend this type of use into 
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existing residential neighborhoods. Additionally, the types of outdoor activities should be 
clarified. Mr. Emerick responded that if the Township does not receive complaints about parking 
for a short-term rental, then they receive complaints about the noise from outdoor activities in 
the evening because typically the renters are not on schedules that require them to get up early in 
the morning. Mr. Gainer inquired about the criteria for the requirement of a zoning and/or 
building permit (per Section 8, item 11 of Ordinance No. 706). Mr. Williams stated that a zoning 
permit is required for the change in use but the determination for a building permit would be 
made at the time the use is proposed based on whether or not alterations are being made to the 
structure. Mr. Gainer commented that he would be supportive of the Township requiring 
registration fees and inspections for short-term rentals; however, if the Township goes that route 
and collects the money, the rules need to be enforced so that situations like East Areba Avenue 
do not happen. 
 
Rachelle O’Brien, 142 West Caracas Avenue, stated that she loves Hershey and does not want 
it to resemble a beach town where there are transients in every house. She is in support of 
regulating short-term rentals. Ms. O’Brien is looking into using her property as a short-term 
rental and she sees the benefit of such uses for Hershey because there are not enough places for 
people to stay and those tourism dollars keep our town going. Ms. O’Brien believes an 
unfavorable long-term renter can bring just as many problems to a neighborhood as an 
unfavorable short-term renter. The uses need to be regulated and inspected.  
 
Leann Easterwood, 160 Maple Avenue, thinks short-term rentals should not be permitted at all 
in the Village of Hershey because it is such a unique area.  
 
Marianne Faust, 112 Oak Lane, asked if detached structures, such as a garage with living 
space on the second floor, could be used as a short-term rental. Mr. Williams responded that he 
would have to look into that. Ms. Faust noted that when there is an influx of significant transient 
population into a neighborhood, there needs to be a discussion about safety, privacy, and noise. 
It is an intrusion into residential and family life. 
 
Kyle D’Angelo, 1251 Swatara Road, encouraged the Board to look at the economic benefit of 
short-term rentals. He is opposed to Ordinance No. 706 because to try use an ordinance to 
regulate these uses is not appropriate. He sees the Zoning Ordinance as a tool for future 
development, not as a means to regulate rental properties. It would be much more effective to 
regulate the uses through a permitting process. 
 
Rodney Sonderman, 356 Red Oak Lane, stated that he is against Ordinance No. 706 from a 
public safety point of view. He does not think that single family dwellings should be treated as 
miniature hotels. Secretary Engle asked Mr. Sonderman’s opinion on including life safety issues 
as part of the inspection process. Mr. Sonderman replied that if life safety issues were included 
in the regulations to improve the safety of such properties, he would no longer be in opposition 
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to the ordinance. Supervisor Zmuda agreed that this would be a beneficial addition to the 
proposed regulations. 
 
Luke Skillman, 910 Poplar Avenue, commended his fellow citizens for speaking out and stated 
that he is neither an advocate nor a detractor for Ordinance No. 706. Regarding §225-422.A.5 
under Section 8, which states “The exterior of the vacation home shall maintain a residential 
appearance”, Mr. Skillman inquired about the criteria for the residential appearance. Regarding 
§225-422.A.6 under Section 8, which states “Special events and public functions such as 
concerts, conferences, or weddings are prohibited on the lot of a vacation home”, Mr. Skillman 
asked what is considered a ‘special event.’ He suggested a thorough review of Ordinance No. 
706 for the purposes of clarity and specificity. Mr. Skillman thinks the Board needs to be 
cautious of ‘predatory ownership’ where a wealthy owner who does not live in the area buys 
numerous properties and turns them into rental properties. To prevent that, Mr. Skillman 
suggested that the Board consider requiring performance bonds in addition to inspection of the 
properties because if the owner has a financial stake in the matter, they will be very attentive to 
the rules and regulations of the Township.   
 
Chairman Moyer noted that this is the first draft of the proposed ordinance. There will likely be 
revisions regarding clarity and specificity and another hearing before the Board of Supervisors.   
 
Dean Koppenhaver, 42 East Areba Avenue, commented that he is directly impacted by the 
illegal bed and breakfast home that is being operated at 41 East Areba Avenue. He is bothered 
by the fact that he feels like an outsider in his own neighborhood. Even though off-street parking 
is provided at 41 East Areba Avenue, they are small spaces and large vehicles have to park on 
the street. Mr. Koppenhaver asked the Board to think about the fact that the overlay system 
showing where the uses are proposed to be permitted is an illumination of affordable housing. 
These neighborhoods are working class families. The Board is doing the Township and the 
residents an injustice by taking that away. 
 
Cecil McQuain, 308 Laurel Drive, stated that every time there is an opportunity to discuss 
ordinances and the challenges in the Township, we are weighed with two options: one where we 
have a right and one where we have a right taken away, and we have to balance that. There are 
legitimate concerns about crowded areas on East Areba Avenue but there are other areas where 
people are trying to make an honest effort. It is important to recognize that the Hershey Trust 
Company made this town a transient location many years ago. Mr. McQuain encouraged the 
Board to look at all of the uses and all of the areas and not take away someone’s privacy or 
someone’s rights.  
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ADJOURNMENT  
On a motion by Secretary Engle seconded by Supervisor Zmuda, and a unanimous vote, the 
hearing adjourned at 7:15 p.m.   
 
 
 
SUBMITTED BY: 
 
 
__________________________    __________________________ 
Justin C. Engle      Jenelle E. Stumpf 
Township Secretary      Community Development Secretary 
        (stenographer) 
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